                                                                    CITY OF SALEM 
BOARD OF HEALTH
MEETING MINUTES

May 13, 2014
DRAFT
	MEMBERS PRESENT: Dr. Barbara Poremba, Chair, Dr. Shama Alam  Dr. Danielle Ledoux & Gayle Sullivan
OTHERS PRESENT: Larry Ramdin Health Agent, Council Liaison Beth Gerard & Suzanne Doty, Public Health Nurse
MEMBERS EXCUSED: Martin Fair


	
	

	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION/ACTION

	
	

	1. Call to Order

2. Minutes of Last Meeting

          (April 8, 2014)

	7:00pm
Dr. Alam motioned to approve minutes, Gayle Sullivan 2nd. Approved unanimously 

	3. Chairperson Announcements
	No updates


	
	

	     4. Monthly Reports-Updates



	A. B.
Health Agent Report
B. Public Health Nurse’s Report
C. Administrative Report
D. City Council Liaison Updates
5. New Business
A. Tobacco 21
6. Health Agent evaluation
	*Larry spoke to the owner of Red Lion and he will be carry individual ash trays - City is looking to purchase and give away individual ashtrays as well. 

*The appeal for the injunction for Salem Grill Z Chicken was denied - we will have a month to respond.

Approved copy available at the BOH
*A small amount of PPD is available for contacts.
*The one measles case is only a contact to a case. DPH is following up with all contacts. 
Approved copy available at the BOH
*Money from the DIG Grant will be used to pay our part-time inspectors for the rest of the fiscal year. 
Approved copy available at the BOH
* Although the Board reduction has not been brought up at a council meeting yet, Councilor Siegel is working on reduction to the Board. Siegel is for 5 members – Councilor Turiel is for any number. Councilor Gerard notified the Board about Martin not asking to be reappointed. City Ordinance states that he needs to notify the Mayor before 128 days of leaving the Board.
*There is a trash concern on Balcomb Street, possible abandoned property. Sanitarian Elizabeth Gagakis was there and is in the process of resolving the matter.
*The potential marijuana dispensary site is located in Ward 6 is being reviewed by the City Council 
Presented by Dr. Lester Hartman
Others present, Director of NSCATACP Joyce Redford, Inspector Peter King & MA Municipal Association Atty. DJ Wilson

Dr. Hartman went over the handouts given to the Board members. These handouts will be available in the Health Department office.

Subject discussed were:

1. Comprehensive Policy

19 cities/towns in MA have adopted into their regulations, no purchase of tobacco products until the age of 21

Tobacco is the most preventable cause of death. Studies have shown that the brain is the most vulnerable before it fully develops. Full development of the frontal lobe does not occur until the age 25. Also 80% of people who start smoking at 18 and under will become addicted to tobacco for a longer period of their life time while only 19% of people who start smoking at the age of 20 or old will become addicted. The market has seen a morphing of tobacco/nicotine delivery devices that are geared towards a younger generation, such as flavored cigarillos and chewing tobacco. Also electronic nicotine delivery devices that are on the market today claim to be healthier but are not approved by the FDA.

2. Military Restriction argument

33.6% of troops in active duty are addicted to tobacco. Cancer rates are doubled among Veterans.

3. Retail Argument

Retail establishments have claimed they will lose business if the purchase age is raised to 21 years old. In the cities and towns were the age was raised, across the country, no significant loss of business was reported.

4. Why 21?

4-8% of high school students are 19 years old. The younger you start smoking the more likely you will become addicted.

Discussion about presentation:

Dr. Ledoux asked if the age of 18 is based on science.

Dr. Hartman replied that it is the legal definition but 18 is not science based.

Dr. Ledoux and Dr. Alam questioned, do we have enough information to push this forward.

Dr. Hartman replied, one example is there was a 50% drop in smoking in Nedham after the age limit was raised to 21. A Metro west study was also done in 17 different communities.

Atty. DJ Wilson also replied, this is not a state wide policy yet. The state’s attorney general has to approve this policy as well. An example of a town increasing the age over time in Arlington. Arlington has taken a "step up" approach to increasing the age, meaning they will increase the legal age one year, every year until they reach 21. Brookline has also raised the age to 19 and will be going up to 21. Newburyport has gone to 19 & Melrose is now 21. Others include Holbrook, Cambridge, Concord, Lexington and Stoneham. NYC will be increasing the age to 21 this month.

Dr. Hartman, Joyce Redford and DJ Wilson are in agreement with a 2-3 month education for retailers of tobacco and nicotine products.

Joyce Redford has spoken with the North Shore Cape Ann Preparedness Coalition and there is interest in other cities/towns in our coalition. Although this regulation change would not be funded by the DPH to do compliance checks they will be needed for ages 18-21. Compliance checks will need to be funded by each city and town that changes their regulation in this way. 
Councilor Gerard asked if Dr. Hartman knew the youth smoking rate. And does the BRFFS have this information? This could be helpful for the Boards raising the age to purchase to 21.
Dr. Hartman replied the Youth Risk Behavior Services should have this information; also www.makesmokinghistory.org will have the information on adult statistics.

Atty. Wilson and J. Redford asked to speak to the Board about improving other tobacco/nicotine policies since there has been new products folding the market since they last updated the Sale of Tobacco/Nicotine Regulation.
*Four packs of cigars/cigarillos have hit the market in MA that are being marked as $0.99. Joyce suggested to the Board that they update the language to include four packs to be sold for $5.
*Atty. Wilson said we will start seeing MA cities and towns banning flavored tobacco/nicotine due to a Providence RI ordinance being upheld by the federal courts; MA is in the same federal court district.
Councilor Furey spoke and is in full support of the Board decision on this subject. 
Dr. Poremba will add this as an agenda item to discuss at the next meeting. More information is needed and will be available for next month's meeting. Larry will start looking for base line data for youth smoking in Salem for the Board for next month’s meeting. This is about children and creating a smoke free generation. 

Motion to go to executive session Dr. Alam.  Dr. Ledoux 2nd
Approved unanimously 

	
	

	
	

	
	

	  7.  MEETING ADJOURNED:
Respectfully submitted,
Heather Lyons-Paul
Clerk of the Board
	9:00pm


	Next regularly scheduled meeting is June 10, 2014 at 7pm

At City Hall Annex, 120 Washington Street, Room 311 Salem.

	


